FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBER

FEBRUARY 10, 2003

7:00 P.M.

Present:
Mayor Marshall B. Pitts, Jr.

Council Members James K. Keefe (District 1); Mable C. Smith (District 2); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3); Lois A. Kirby (District 5); Mark C. Kendrick (District 6); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Juanita Gonzalez (District 8)

Absent:
Anne Fogleman (District 9); Darrell J. Haire (District 4)

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager

Karen M. McDonald, City Attorney

Tiffanie Sneed, Assistant City Attorney
Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer

Robert Barefoot, Chief Operating Officer for

  Engineering and Maintenance

Victor Sharpe, Interim Community Development Director

Tom McNeill, Director of Special Projects, PWC

Mick Noland, Chief Operations Officer of Water

  Resources, PWC

Jason Brady, Public Information Officer

Janet C. Jones, City Clerk

Members of the Press

INVOCATION - PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The invocation was offered by Council Member Kirby, followed by Boy Scout Troop 6, Saint Andrews Church, leading in the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.


Council Member Worthy presented Reverend Jeffrey Wilson, Life Changing Word Ministries, with a City pin.

ANNOUNCEMENTS


Mayor Pitts announced that Council Member Smith had been appointed as a member of the 2003 National Black Caucus of Local Elected Officials Policy Development Team and would be serving on the 2003 Transportation Committee.


Mayor Pitts congratulated Council Member Keefe on his upcoming marriage and Mr. Don Worthington of the Fayetteville Observer on his recent marriage.

1.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to approve the agenda.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (8-0)

2.
CONSENT:

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to approve the consent agenda.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (8-0)


The following items were approved:

A.
Approve minutes of City Council meetings:

1.
January 13, 2003.

2.
January 21, 2003.

3.
January 27, 2003.
B.
Approve Financial Matters:

1.
Tax refunds in excess of $100.00.


Name
Year
Basis
City Refund


Patterson, William L.
1998-2002
Clerical Error
$419.69


Total


$419.69

2.
Municipal Maintenance Agreement with NC DOT for computerized signal system.
COPY OF RESOLUTION PASSED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA.  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-023.

C.
Approve Rezoning Requests:

1.
P03-01F (City Council Initiated).  Rezoning from R6 Residential District to R5A Residential District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for property located on the northeast corner of Old Bunce Road and 71st School Road.  Containing 6.19 acres more or less and being the property of R. A. Rumbough as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 3012, pages 99-100, Cumberland County Registry.

2.
P03-03F.  Rezoning from R10 Residential District to C1 Local Business District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for property located at 1113 Hope Mills Road.  Containing .24 acres more or less and being the property of Delores Breswitz as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 4078, page 356, Cumberland County Registry.
D.
Approve Legal Matters:

1.
Technical amendments to Chapter 16, Article XI, Abandoned, Junked, and Nuisance Vehicles.

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE AMENDING CHAPTER 16, ARTICLE XI, ABANDONED, JUNKED, AND NUISANCE VEHICLES, OF THE CODE OF ORDINANCES OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE.  ORDINANCE NO. S2003-003.

2.
Foreclosure pursuant to Deed of Trust for property located at 111-113 Maxwell Street.

E.
Approve matters related to City property:

1.
Donation of land on Ashton Drive.
2.
Sale of vacant City lot to the Trustees of Friendship Missionary Baptist Church.

F.
Adopt resolution reducing speed limit on Longview Drive from 35 mph to 25 mph from Ramsey Street to a point 0.61 miles east of Ramsey Street.

RESOLUTION OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE REQUESTING THE SPEED LIMIT ON LONGVIEW DRIVE BE REDUCED FROM 35 MPH TO 25 MPH FROM RAMSEY STREET TO A POINT 0.61 EAST OF RAMSEY STREET.  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-024.

3.
PUBLIC HEARINGS:

A.
Consider adoption of resolutions confirming paving assessment rolls and levying assessments on Jones Street, Progress Street, Jumalon Street, West Jenkins Street, Eugene Street, Teague Street, Garvin Street, Hall Street, MacDougald Road, Butler Street, and Diana Street.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.  Mr. Stancil reviewed the history of the bond paving projects.  He stated the construction cost for paving the dirt streets was $130.00 per foot and the property owners were being assessed $10.00 per frontage foot with a ten-year payback period at an interest rate of 3.97 percent which was the current ten-year Treasury Bill rate.


Mr. Stancil stated the assessments could not be waived unless the property owner had proof that the value of his property had not been increased by the amount of the assessment.


Mr. Stancil further explained that Mr. Tom Keith, who owned property on Butler Street, had thought he had donated the land to the City at the beginning of the project.  However, Mr. Stancil stated this was not an agreement the City could make and he was requesting that the Butler Street assessment roll be approved and the staff would continue to work with Mr. Keith regarding the dollar issue.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  The public hearing opened at 7:16 p.m.


Ms. Lillian Tyler, 2229 Progress Street, Fayetteville, NC, appeared in opposition to the assessments on her corner lot property.  She stated she felt the City should take care of the paving out of the tax dollars that had been collected since 1968.  Ms. Tyler requested that a fire hydrant be placed on her street.

There was no one further to speak and the public hearing closed at 7:25 p.m.

RESOLUTION CONFIRMING ASSESSMENT ROLL AND LEVYING ASSESSMENTS (JONES STREET).  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-025.

RESOLUTION CONFIRMING ASSESSMENT ROLL AND LEVYING ASSESSMENTS (PROGRESS STREET).  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-026.

RESOLUTION CONFIRMING ASSESSMENT ROLL AND LEVYING ASSESSMENTS (JUMALON STREET).  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-027.

RESOLUTION CONFIRMING ASSESSMENT ROLL AND LEVYING ASSESSMENTS (WEST JENKINS STREET).  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-028.

RESOLUTION CONFIRMING ASSESSMENT ROLL AND LEVYING ASSESSMENTS (EUGENE STREET).  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-029.

RESOLUTION CONFIRMING ASSESSMENT ROLL AND LEVYING ASSESSMENTS (TEAGUE STREET).  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-030.

RESOLUTION CONFIRMING ASSESSMENT ROLL AND LEVYING ASSESSMENTS (GARVIN STREET).  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-031.

RESOLUTION CONFIRMING ASSESSMENT ROLL AND LEVYING ASSESSMENTS (HALL STREET).  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-032.

RESOLUTION CONFIRMING ASSESSMENT ROLL AND LEVYING ASSESSMENTS (MACDOUGALD ROAD).  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-033.

RESOLUTION CONFIRMING ASSESSMENT ROLL AND LEVYING ASSESSMENTS (BUTLER STREET).  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-034.

RESOLUTION CONFIRMING ASSESSMENT ROLL AND LEVYING ASSESSMENTS (DIANA STREET).  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-035.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to approve the assessment rolls as presented with a ten-year payback period and a ten-year Treasury Bill current interest rate of 3.97 percent.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (8-0)

B.
Consider adoption of resolution permanently closing portions of Lucas and Simmons Streets.


City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.  Mr. Stancil explained the City Community Development staff had been working with Kingdom Community Development Corporation in the development of Fairley Estates and seven of the lots platted along Vanstory Street had been sold as reflected on existing plats.  The result had been seven owners had a legal interest on all of the platted streets existing when they purchased their properties.


Mr. Stancil stated that the property owners’ interests could be addressed through the formal street closure procedures as set out by statute and this was the public hearing on the proposed closings.  He recommended adoption of the resolution and closing the streets.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  The public hearing opened at 7:20 p.m.


Ms. Gwendolyn Gibbs, 328 Vanstory Street, Fayetteville, NC, who had previously signed up to speak in opposition was not present at the meeting.

There was no one further to speak and the public hearing closed at 7:28 p.m.

RESOLUTION AND ORDER CLOSING PORTIONS OF LUCAS AND SIMMONS STREETS.  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-036.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to approve.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (8-0)

4.
Consider confirmation of Phase IV-A Annexation Assessment Roll.

A.
Amend Payment Policy to substitute interest rate at cost of capital instead of ten-year Treasury Bill.


City Manager Roger Stancil requested that this item be deferred and no change in the policy be considered until further research could be done by the staff.


Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick stated he felt the citizens being brought into the City through the next annexation should be afforded a ten-year payback period with an interest rate based on the ten-year Treasury Bill because that was what they had been promised by the City.

B.
Confirm Assessment Roll under new policy.

RESOLUTION CONFIRMING ASSESSMENT ROLL AND LEVYING ASSESSMENTS.  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-037.

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to approve the assessment roll with a ten-year payback period and an interest rate of 3.97 percent based on the current ten-year Treasury Bill.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (8-0)

5.
Report from Fort Bragg Garrison Commander regarding efforts on Sustainable Sandhills.

Colonel Gregory G. Bean, Director of the Public Works Business Center at Fort Bragg, made a presentation to the Council on Fort Bragg’s mission to sustain natural resources on Fort Bragg and in the sandhills area outside of Fort Bragg.

Colonel Bean asked the Council for their involvement and support in creating a vision and developmental plan that would benefit the growth, development, and prosperity of Fort Bragg and the City of Fayetteville.  Colonel Bean stated working together would create leverage for both state and federal resources and would leave a legacy of a safe environment for the children.  He invited the Council to attend a workshop on sustaining the sandhills on February 19, 2003.

Discussion was held regarding the recycling program at Fort Bragg.

City Manager Roger Stancil announced that the County Manager, the City Manager, and the Fayetteville Chamber of Commerce were putting together a community “Operation Home Front” to assist the military families during this time of hardship.  Mr. Stancil stated the plan was still being studied and would include a telephone number where answers could be found and contact points could be obtained by the spouses.

Mayor Pitts stated things were going to get serious in the next few weeks and the community must pull together.

6.
Monthly Commissioner Report from Public Works Commission.

Mr. Vance Neal, Chairman of Public Works Commission, presented this item.  Mr. Neal reviewed the status of PWC’s strategic business decisions to include street lighting, the revenue bond issue to support annexation efforts, the PWC Retirement Plan, the Water Shortage Ordinance, the provision of portable water to Fort Bragg, the re-implementation of the fuel adjustment clause on all customer bills except industrial customers, the capitalized Cross Connection Control Ordinance, the review of existing generation facilities that have reached their life expectancy, the unexpected cost related to the recent ice storm, and the evaluation of the “Future City” concept, and cost for utility installations.

7.
Report from Development Committee.


Council Member Worthy, Chairman of the Development Committee, presented this item.  Mr. Worthy stated the Committee had met on February 6, 2003, with the neighbors having been invited for a discussion of the issues surrounding the proposed closing of Morgan Lane.  He stated the Committee recommended that Morgan Lane be closed from Westmont Drive to the end of the property currently owned by the Carrolls.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to close Morgan Lane from Westmont Drive to the end of the property currently owned by the Carrolls.

SECOND:
Council Member Keefe


A discussion was held regarding the pros and cons of closing Morgan Lane, the liability issue, and the cutting down of a dead tree by the staff.


Mayor Pitts expressed his concern that action had been taken by the staff, which contradicted the directive of the Council to hold the Morgan Lane issue in abeyance.


City Manager Roger Stancil explained that the tree was a threat and the City had been warned if it fell the City would be held liable for damages and he had directed the staff to cut down the tree.


Mayor Pitts stated it was his opinion that if the legislative body says hold an issue in abeyance, there was an obligation by the staff to let that body know before any action was taken.


Further discussion was held regarding the proposed closing.


Council Members Keefe and Worthy stated they felt the Council needed to support the Committee’s recommendation.

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (8-0)

8.
BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS NOMINATIONS:

A.
Public Arts Commission - 3 Vacancies:  1 Museum of Art Vacancy and 2 Arts Council Vacancies

No additional nominations were made.

9.
BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS INFORMATION:

A.
Personnel Review Board - 1 resignation:  supervisor/manager member vacancy

B.
Fayetteville Board of Adjustment - 1 resignation:  alternate member

10.
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS

A.
Follow-up to questions related to Annual Allocations from NC State Aviation Division.

B.
Report on response from NCDOT regarding revising traffic pattern on Hillsboro Street from Walter Street to Hay Street and revising the signal at intersection of Hay and Hillsboro Streets.

C.
Update on Council Policy Calendar.

INFORMATION ITEMS:

1.
Report of tax refunds less than $100.00.


Name
Year
Basis
City Refund


Professional Ins. Group,
2001
Corrected Assessment
$72.31


  Inc.


Total


$72.31

2.
Fayetteville Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission endorsement and support of the Westover Area being the highest priority for park and recreation center development.

3.
PWC – minutes of January 8, 2003.

4.
Planning Department - December Monthly Report.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to adjourn the meeting.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (8-0)

The meeting adjourned at 8:30 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________

______________________________

JANET C. JONES




MARSHALL B. PITTS, JR.

City Clerk





Mayor

Copies of all approved resolutions and ordinances can be found in the City Clerk's office.
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